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ITEM 3 
PUBLIC EXHIBITION - WEST DAPTO SUBURBS REVIEW - SUBURB 'A' KEMBLA 
GRANGE 

  
The West Dapto Suburbs Review Project aims to ensure that the future suburbs in the West Dapto 
Urban Release Area (WDURA) meet current and future needs of the community and comply with the 
guidelines set by the Geographical Names Board (GNB).  

The three (3) existing suburbs: Kembla Grange, Huntley and Avondale, are very large, reflecting their 
rural character. It is proposed to divide them into six (6) new suburbs, shown in Figure 1, to reflect their 
future urban characters.  

At the Council meeting of 26 October 2020, Council endorsed the six (6) week exhibition of a shortlist of 
names for the proposed suburbs for the northern portion of Huntley and western portion of Avondale 
(referred to as proposed suburbs C and E respectively). In response to community concern about the 
shortlisted names proposed for the western portion of Kembla Grange (Suburb A), Council required staff 
to work with residents to investigate further naming options for that area.  

In November - December 2020, community members were invited to tell us their naming ideas for 
Suburb A, and to provide feedback on the shortlist of names for suburbs C (Huntley) and E (Avondale). 
Council received 244 submissions and one (1) petition. The project team, working with the Community 
Working Groups have prepared a second shortlist of names for Suburb A. 

 

RECOMMENDATION 

1 Council endorse the proposed shortlist of names for Suburb A (Attachment 1) for public exhibition. 
The exhibition period will be for six (6) weeks. 

2 Following exhibition, a report to Council be prepared with final recommendations for all proposed 
Suburbs A, C and E. 

 

REPORT AUTHORISATIONS 

Report of: Chris Stewart, Manager City Strategy  
Authorised by: Linda Davis, Director Planning + Environment - Future City + Neighbourhoods  

ATTACHMENTS 

1  Shortlist for Suburb A 
2  Proposed Suburbs Map 
3  List of Nominated Names from Phase 2 
4  Engagement Report 
  
 

BACKGROUND 

The GNB publication: NSW Address Policy and User Manual recommends for areas experiencing 
population growth that new, smaller suburbs be created before residential densities increase 
significantly.  This minimises disruption to residents because new populations, understandably, become 
attached to the names of their suburbs.  

In accordance with the GNB guidelines, the proposed suburb boundaries follow existing creek lines that 
topographically bisect two (2) of the existing suburbs: Dapto Creek in Kembla Grange and Robins Creek 
in Huntley.  A proposed future road, that will be a main north south connection through the release area 
(and is included in the release area’s structure planning), traverses Avondale, and was selected as the 
most appropriate way to segment the suburb. See Figure 1 
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Figure 1 Proposed new suburbs 

WDURA suburbs review process to date 

In March 2020, the community was invited to suggest names for the six (6) future suburbs, and to 
provide comment on the relevance of the existing names of Kembla Grange, Huntley and Avondale. An 
extended engagement period was implemented to allow for the effects of Covid-19.  

Initial feedback from the community has shown that the current names of Kembla Grange, Huntley and 
Avondale remain meaningful and these are proposed to remain associated with the eastern portions of 
existing suburbs Kembla Grange and Avondale and the southern portion Huntley. Names for the 
remaining three (3) suburbs were considered from submissions received throughout the community 
consultation. Two (2) Working Groups (Aboriginal Working Group and Community Working Group), 
established to research and review the nominations with Council’s project team, created a draft shortlist 
of suitable names. These were forwarded to the GNB for comments, along with the proposed new 
suburb’s boundaries. After the GNB’s comments were reviewed, a final shortlist of proposed names was 
prepared and presented to the West Dapto Review Committee in August 2020 and Council meeting on 
26 October 2020. 

There was significant community interest in the proposal, particularly around the shortlist names for 
proposed Suburb A (Kembla Grange). In response to the community’s interest, Council’s resolution on 
26 October 2020 was -   

1 Council endorse the proposed shortlist of names, as detailed in Figure 2, excluding the area west 
of Kembla Grange, for public exhibition.  The exhibition period will be for six (6) weeks. 

2 Council work with residents to investigate further naming options for the second portion of 
Kembla Grange.  

Public engagement occurred over 6 weeks, from 4 November to 16 December 2020. Community 
members were asked to provide feedback on the names Guwara and McPhail that were nominated for 
Suburb A (Kembla Grange).  Alternative suburb names were also able to be nominated, in response to 
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the Council resolution.  For Avondale and Huntley, community members were asked to provide feedback 
on the names Lindsay, Woolangurry, Murringah and Murrindarry.  

PROPOSAL 

Research into the suggested names for Suburb A (Kembla Grange) by Council staff and the Community 
Working Groups has been objective and thorough. The GNB has also assisted, providing new and 
updated guidance on names. Based on the Working Group’s research and the GNB’s initial advice, the 
following names are considered worthy of recognition and more likely to be supported by the GNB:  

Murringah is a Dharawal word for coal.  

Stream Hill is an early land grant in West Dapto and location of one of the oldest homesteads still 
standing in West Dapto. 

Haworth is a property owned by the Haworth family between 1853-1875 and part of the 1825 Dunlop 
Vale land grant. 

It is proposed to proceed to exhibition of these names.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 2 Shortlist Suburb A  

Staff have investigated all proposed boundary changes or amendments raised in submissions for 
Kembla Grange. The suggestions were primarily individual, or property based rather than contributing to 
a strategic goal. No specific changes are proposed. The GNB will consider specific boundaries as part of 
any formal suburb name application process.  

For proposed suburbs C (Huntley) and E (Avondale), it is recommended that the project be paused until 
we have consulted with the community about the proposed names for proposed Suburb A (Kembla 
Grange). Following exhibition, all submissions will be reviewed and a report to Council will be prepared 
with recommendations related to all three (3) proposed suburbs A, C and E.  

The remaining steps for the suburb naming project are anticipated to be - 

• Public exhibition of the short-listed names for Suburb A (Kembla Grange) for 6 weeks 

• West Dapto Review Committee to make final recommendations for proposed suburbs A, C and E 

• Council endorse formal submission to GNB and proposed final names and boundaries submitted 
to GNB for review 

• GNB public exhibition process 

• GNB to inform Council of new suburb names 

• New suburb names on public exhibition for Council 

• Council endorses new suburb names 

Completion of the project is targeted for the end 2021. 
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CONSULTATION AND COMMUNICATION 

Consultation for Phase 1 of the project commenced in March 2020 and ended on 20 April 2020. The 
community was informed of the project and invited to suggest names for the 6 new suburbs. We also 
established 2 Community Working Groups to prepare a draft shortlist of names.   

The second phase of the project is underway. The draft shortlist was reviewed by the West Dapto 
Review Committee in June 2020, and subsequently sent to the GNB seeking a preliminary review and 
commentary, in July 2020. Following receipt of comments from the GNB, the project team and working 
groups members created a final shortlist. This final shortlist was presented to Council on 26 October 
2020, for exhibition endorsement. 

The public exhibition between 4 November to 16 December 2020 asked the community to put forward 
further naming options for proposed Suburb A (Kembla Grange). Council received feedback from 160 
submissions, which included 110 online responses, 6 emails and letters and 44 feedback forms. 119 
people made suggestions for an alternative or new name for Suburb A.  77 different names were put 
forward.  Separate online feedback was also available for the Avondale / Huntley shortlist options. The 
outcome of Avondale and Huntley will be reported to Council during the next phase.   

Aboriginal Community Working Group (ACWG) 

The Aboriginal Community Working Group, made up of Traditional Custodians and Knowledge Holders, 
has reviewed and assessed all Aboriginal names that were submitted.  The group agreed that the 
previously agreed Dharawal language name of Murringah (coal) be put forward to the GNB and Council 
for consideration for Suburb A. The name Murringah (coal) tells part of a story – a song line – of 
Aboriginal women’s coal collection in the mountains.  

Community Working Group 

The Community Working Group (CWG) met online, on 16 March 2021, to discuss the results of their 
research into the newly suggested names and to collate a shortlist of names for Suburb A. It was agreed 
that Stream Hill, Haworth and Haworth Grove would be recommended for consideration as future names 
for Suburb A.  The list of all names researched is included at Attachment 3.  

The GNB has subsequently provided advice that the suffix ‘grove’ is a road type and is not 
recommended to be used as part of a suburb name, as it may cause confusion. Escarpment Views was 
also debated amongst the CWG. Overall, the group decided not to consider the name further as it was 
deemed to be too generic and not unique to West Dapto. Stream Hill was the preferred name of the 
group.  

Boundaries 

The community was informed of the proposed suburb boundaries during Phase 1 of the project, in early 
2020. The engagement documents for Phase 2 sought comments on the shortlisted names for each 
suburb, not the proposed suburb boundaries. However, some submissions included comments raising 
issues with the new boundaries. Staff have investigated exhibition submission’s proposed boundary 
changes or amendments in Kembla Grange. The boundary suggestions raised in submissions were 
primarily individual property or ownership based rather than contributing to an objective strategic goal. It 
was suggested that all industrial zoned land should be in one suburb, as having industrial land in the 
same suburb as residential land may cause devaluation. This was similarly raised as an objection to the 
name change overall.  

The GNB publication NSW Address Policy and User Manual recommends that “Address locality 
boundaries follow clear and easily distinguishable lines such as rivers, railways, major road centrelines”. 
As suggested elsewhere in this report, Council staff followed this guidance when choosing the proposed 
boundaries between each new suburb.  
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PLANNING AND POLICY IMPACT 

This report contributes to the delivery of Our Wollongong 2028 Goal “We have an innovative and 
sustainable economy” “We are connected and engaged community”. It specifically delivers on the 
following – 

Community Strategic Plan Delivery Program 2018-2022 Operational Plan 2020-21 

Strategy 4 Year Action Operational Plan Actions 

2.1.5 West Dapto urban growth is 
effectively managed to balance 
employment and population growth. 

2.1.5.1 In collaboration with key 
agencies, facilitate the 
West Dapto Taskforce to 
deliver the first stages of 
the West Dapto Urban 
Release Area 

In collaboration with key agencies, 
facilitate the West Dapto Review 
Committee to deliver the first stages of 
the West Dapto Urban Release Area 

SUSTAINABILITY IMPLICATIONS 

The review of suburbs at West Dapto does not have any specific environmental sustainability 
implications. However, the existing size and scale of the suburbs Kembla Grange, Huntley and Avondale 
is not sustainable in an ultimate urban development context. In addition, once the three (3) existing 
suburbs reach their ultimate urban residential density capacity it would not be sustainable for emergency 
services coordination. Therefore, the proposed six (6) suburbs will provide a more sustainable outcome 
for the community and public resources.  

RISK MANAGEMENT 

As mentioned previously in this report, the GNB guidelines recommend creating new, smaller, suburbs 
before residential densities increase significantly in an urban context. One of the main risks with 
reviewing suburb boundaries later in a new release area development’s life is the increased disruption 
and inconvenience to residents with address change. Council staff are managing this risk by undertaking 
this suburbs review project relatively early in the life of the urban release area at West Dapto.  

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

There are minimal financial implications of the proposed public exhibition West Dapto Suburbs review 
project. Staff resources in the City Strategy Division and Engagement team have been utilised to 
undertake the project. Communication and engagement costs will continue throughout the project. 

CONCLUSION 

The naming of the new suburbs is an important milestone in the West Dapto Urban Release Area’s 
development. The suburbs Kembla Grange, Huntley and Avondale are larger than the GNB’s guidelines 
recommend. Their guidelines suggest creating new, smaller, suburbs before the residential densities 
increase significantly, to minimise disruption to residents in the future. This report outlines the community 
engagement processes undertaken in the naming of the new suburbs with a focus on Suburb A (Kembla 
Grange). Council staff worked alongside the two (2) Working Groups, to collate and research all 
suggested names against the GNB’s naming criteria, as well as their applicability and suitability for the 
West Dapto area. An Aboriginal cultural linguist will be engaged to advise the correct pronunciation of 
any Aboriginal names in the final shortlist. 

It is recommended that the final shortlist of proposed names for Suburb A be endorsed for exhibition, to 
allow community consultation. It is further recommended that the finalisation of the names for suburbs C 
and E be paused, pending the results of the engagement for Suburb A. 

 

 



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 1 - Shortlist for Suburb A 
19 July 2021 79 

 

 



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 2 - Proposed Suburbs Map 
19 July 2021 80 

 

 



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 3 - List of Nominated Names from Phase 2 
19 July 2021 81 

 

 



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 82 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 83 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 84 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 85 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 86 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 87 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 88 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 89 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 90 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 91 

 

 

 
  



 Ordinary Meeting of Council 

Item 3 - Attachment 4 - Engagement Report 
19 July 2021 92 

 

 

 
 


